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The Bishop of Chichester
The Rt Revd Dr Martin Warner





3 October, 2022

Commemoration of Bishop George Bell
Dear Brothers and Sisters,

It has been some time since the last Ad clerum and I begin this one with looking back to the summer, and assuring those who were ordained deacon or priest of our prayers and good wishes for their future ministry.  

I also hope that all of you found quality time for relaxation and holiday – though that might now seem like a distant memory.  

Since the summer a number of clergy have come into the diocese in time for the start of the new school year: we welcome you very much into this household of faith.

1. The days of national mourning following the death of Queen Elizabeth asked us to meet the expectations of the nation as we grieved and gave thanks for the life of a much-loved Sovereign and acclaimed the accession of King Charles.

Thank you for stepping up to meet those needs in churches and schools across the diocese.  Many clergy have described being emotionally drained by the demands of that task, and understandably so.  Your work has not gone unnoticed and it has been valued by so many people.

A special word of thanks to the Dean and Chapter at the Cathedral for hosting two services of Commemoration and to Lisa Williamson and the Communications team who worked tirelessly to ensure that our observation of those historic days was widely shared and recorded for posterity. 

2. As Supreme Governor of the Church of England, the Sovereign inevitably has a special relationship with the Anglican Communion.  The Lambeth Conference gave visible expression to that body when it met in Canterbury at the end of July, receiving a message from Queen Elizabeth on the day that they visited Lambeth Palace. 

We were able to welcome bishops from our partnership with the Province of West Africa and from northern Kenya.  They came for a day out in Chichester, the sun shone, and we gave them tea!  

This was the second occasion when cake makers from across the diocese assisted with hospitality at The Palace.  Please pass on the thanks for those who experienced the Lambeth Bishops’ visit, and the Marquee Events earlier in July.

3. The diversity of the Anglican Communion also reveals a family likeness that enables us to recognise a common inheritance.  In the celebration of the Eucharist we noted some variation in practice in parts of the Communion that is unfamiliar to us in England.  

The Book of Common Prayer notes that “every Country should use such Ceremonies as they shall think best to the setting forth of God’s honour and glory,” though it never envisaged the Lambeth Conference as we experienced it!

However it is clear that we retained some ceremonies “for a discipline and order” and the governance of those ceremonies, the rubrics, often printed in italics or in red, are part of Church of England law.  The essence of these ceremonies is firmly imprinted in the expectations of those who attended the Lambeth Conference.

So I write about the recovery of the use of the chalice as a statement of ceremony, at the very least, and set in the context of discipline and order, in the words of the BCP.

The Church of England clearly teaches that the way Holy Communion is administered and received is theologically significant and must be undertaken in a manner that is reverential and appropriate.  

If you are uncertain about this, please read the rubrics for the administration of Holy Communion in the BCP, and those that follow the end of the service.

We understand that the service of Holy Communion connects us with the last Supper, presided over by Jesus himself.  The texts of the New Testament indicate that he broke the bread and gave the cup for his disciples to share.  St Paul is aware of the common cup as a sign of communion (sharing) when he writes to the Church in Corinth: “The cup of blessing that we bless, is it not a sharing in the blood of Christ?  The bread that we break, is it not a sharing in the body of Christ?” (1 Cor 10:16)

The International Anglican Liturgical Consultation stated in 1995 that these two actions, breaking bread and sharing from the common cup, “signify the community’s participation in Christ”.  

Liturgical revision of the BCP has given the breaking of bread, the fraction, its own distinctive place in the celebration of the Eucharist, the action of the President in order to demonstrate that out of the one bread there will be many participants.  

The participation in communion by sharing the common cup is the way that the congregation indicates that its many members are witnessing to their unity by sharing from that one cup.  

It will sometimes be necessary to have more than one cup to share from because of the number of communicants.  But the witness of coming to the common cup makes the same statement of unity in Christ.  

The dark days of pandemic took us to the provision for the Church of England of the Sacrament Act of 1547 that permitted us to withdraw the common cup in the time of plague. That time is now passed to all intents and purposes.  

Some people will, in good faith, still be vulnerable to Covid infection.  The individual decision not to receive from the chalice for that reason is to be recognised and respected.  

In some parishes it will take time and careful guidance before it is possible to return to the full and proper use of the chalice.  However, in the process of moving to that point, it may be necessary to phase out the practice of intinction (“dipping”).

So with regard to communion in both kinds, I urge upon you the following practice as the discipline of the Church of England’s tradition:

i. “The wine [shall be] the fermented juice of the grape, good and wholesome.” (Canon B17.2) Non-alcoholic wine, that has not been fermented, does not meet the definition of what we use.

ii. Each communicant receives the consecrated bread to eat and then drinks from the common cup.

iii. Intinction (“dipping” the bread into the chalice) is a distortion of the sign of communion.  It has no mandate in any rubric (law) or liturgical authority in the Church of England and should be discouraged with kindness and clarity.

NB  Reasons for departing from the discipline of receiving from the common cup are sometimes proposed, in order to meet individual needs.  But the overwhelming of individuality is the whole point of the sign of communion that is the common cup.  It is the sign of Jesus Christ, the life-blood of him in whom we are made one.  We do not choose him: he chooses us, and in that choice he makes us one with the others who also draw life from him.

This is something that should be part of our teaching about holy communion when we prepare candidates for First Communion and for Baptism and Confirmation.

4. We are immensely fortunate to have so many retired priests in this diocese.  They are a blessing to us, enriching us, ordained and lay, by their prayers, their wisdom and their experience.  During a vacancy they provide sacramental continuity and give churchwardens support that is invaluable.

The challenge of ensuring that these priests have the Permission to Officiate that they need is significant.  DBS clearance and Safeguarding training are required by law.  

For many clergy of an older generation, this requirement is alien to the grace of holy orders.  But the grievous misuse of trust in the past lives on.  We must recognise that with humility.

We shall be launching a policy document at the next Diocesan Synod, setting this out in detail and we shall be providing a “one stop shop” booklet for those who need PTO.  We shall also be launching a programme of pastoral care for retired clergy.

I am grateful to Fr Andy Birks and to Bishop Will for the work they have done on the preparations for these new resources.

If you have counter-signed a PTO application, please look out for this new policy and the booklet, and please give the retired priest who will be supporting you every assistance in any future application, especially if help is needed with access to online processes. We shall all need help like that one day!

5. The diocese of Chichester has taken part in Past Cases Review 2 (PCR2), along with every diocese in the Church of England.  This was a thorough review of all known cases of abuse in all our parishes, involving all forms of abuse of both children and vulnerable adults. 
We employed a team of Independent Reviewers to scrutinise the handling of every known case, and their report was submitted earlier this year to the National Church PCR2 Management Board. All such diocesan reports, with their local recommendations, have now been brought together into one National Report which will be published on Wednesday this week. 
Both diocesan and national teams have worked to keep consultation with survivors, and the care of survivors, as core elements to the process. We are deeply thankful to the survivors who have given their input into PCR2, at significant personal cost. 

As with all dioceses, we have received a number of recommendations from the Independent Reviewers, which our safeguarding team has already been working to implement since the submission of our report. 

From Wednesday you will be able to read both the national report, and an executive summary of our diocesan one on our website. 

If you have any questions please make contact with Bishop Ruth. If you are approached by the media for comment, please contact Lisa Williamson for a briefing before any statement is made.
Thank you for all that you continue to do to ensure that our churches, schools, and chaplaincies have the highest standards of safeguarding possible. Safeguarding Sunday this year is the 20th November. Please use any Sunday in November to publicly thank your Parish Safeguarding Officer, and remind the congregation of safeguarding essentials. Liturgical resources are available free from www.thirtyoneeight.org.

6. The fuel crisis will hit clergy just as much as anyone else.  The Church of England made a hardship fund available to each diocese.  In Chichester this is being made available to clergy who might need financial help as we approach the winter.  We have already paid out a number of grants but there is still some money in the fund.

If you have not applied and are facing financial difficulty, please apply before October 31.  You can apply again if you have already had a grant.  All licensed clergy are eligible for a grant, including chaplains.  

7. The administrative staff at The Palace have done heroic work in sustaining our commitments during a time of change, following the departure of Canon Stephen Ferns and I wish to pay tribute to them – Imogen Robins and Emily Badham, assisted by James Baron, Fr Andy Birks and Jonathan Pritchard.  

We are using this period of transition to restructure our working arrangements as new appointments are made.  This restructuring is not yet complete in all details but the outline is as follows.

Howard Cattermole will head up the team, taking responsibility for line management, the maintenance and development of The Palace, and liaison with suffragan bishops, archdeacons, diocesan clergy and administrative departments at Church House, Hove.

Howard grew up in Sussex and has a background in diocesan administration and ecclesiastical law.  He and his family have moved to Chichester from Northampton.

Fr Robert Norbury will continue to oversee the liturgical life of all three bishops, expanding the team of liturgical chaplains and extending the support this gives to parishes at key moments in their apostolic life – commissioning of a new parish priest, the baptism and confirmation of new Christians.

Imogen Robins will continue to oversee compliance with regulations and take responsibility for the process of clergy appointments.

Emily Badham will be joined by another part-time assistant, overseeing PTO applications, finance, diary management, room bookings and general administration.

8. Looking to the future we shall shortly be introducing some resources for parishes that will mark the next three years.  

Under the title, Proclaiming the Mystery of Faith, we shall designate each year with a specific theme that leads from one to the next:

· 2023 The Year of the Old Testament, looking at how this points us to Jesus Christ, and draws out the understanding of God who is One and Holy.

· 2024 The Year of the New Testament, looking at how the documents of the Church came to be formed into an authoritative collection of holy scriptures that conveys the qualities of being catholic and apostolic.

· 2025 The Year of Faith, looking at the Nicene Creed, and how well we understand the way it shapes our confidence in the faith we have received.

To be honest, we are using this as a great opportunity to study our faith and we pick up on a strategy, the 4 Mores, that was skewed by the impact of the Covid pandemic.

These three years do, however, build to a significant landmark year for this diocese and for the universal Church.  

2025 marks the 950th anniversary of the re-establishment of Christian mission in Sussex, moving its centre from Selsey (where it was founded by St Wilfrid) to Chichester.  

This is also the 1700th anniversary of the Council of Nicaea which gave definition to our faith in God, revealed in Jesus Christ, borne in time through the Holy Spirit.  

Further details of these celebrations, including a Clergy Conference in 2025, will be published in due course.

We rejoice in the apostolic calling that we share.  Let us work together in the Lord’s service, in joyful hope and love.

+Martin
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